
	

www.NeverBingeAgain.com	
	

Glenn Livingston, Ph.D. 
And Kathryn 

Doing Never Binge Again with Five Kids 
 

For more information on how to 
fix your food problem fast please visit 

www.FixYourFoodProblem.com 
 

And if you'd like to help OTHERS fix their food problem  
using the Never Binge Again Method please visit 

www.BecomeAWeightLossCoach.com 
 
 
Dr. Glenn: This is the very good Dr. Glenn Livingston with Never Binge Again and 

I'm here with a kindhearted woman named Kathryn, who also happens 
to be one of my master coaches.  How are you, Kathryn? 

 
Kathryn: I'm really great today, thank you. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Thank you for coming on and doing this with me.  And when I say 

"this," this is a slightly different kind of an interview.  I run into a lot of 
people trying to do Never Binge Again who have lots of kids and I was 
lamenting talking to a couple of clients who had five children and felt 
like they were having an incredibly hard time executing Never Binge 
Again and taking care of themselves and keeping themselves thin 
because they just didn't have the time for themselves.  I always 
remember this episode of Friends where Phoebe's brother said three 
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kids is one too many because you only have two hands and if they 
come at you, you can't really juggle. 

 
Kathryn: Yeah. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Kathryn, tell people a little bit about your story, and you do have five 

children.  I know you just adopted a sixth. 
 
Kathryn: That sounds more amazing than it is.  We'll come to that in a minute, 

yeah. 
 
Dr. Glenn: They adopted a pet turtle.  But how in the world did you manage to be 

so successful with Never Binge Again with five kids? 
 
Kathryn: As you know, Glenn, I lost 100 pounds before finding Never Binge 

Again.  I had already lost weight and I was at panic level because I've 
lost weight before.  I've lost over 80, 90 pounds before and gained it 
and a little bit more and I knew that I never wanted to do that again.  
And so I was asking around on various weight loss groups and 
somebody recommended that I read Never Binge Again.  So I did.  I 
devoured that book, and I say devour in not a piggy way, and I made a 
rule, just one very simple rule that I knew I needed to make.  I can 
discuss that with you if you want me to. 

 
Dr. Glenn: You could share it, yeah. 
 
Kathryn: It's I will never again eat butter, as in the milk product.  I knew by 

cutting out butter that I would simultaneously cut out so many other 
things just by virtue of the fact that I was never going to eat butter 
again, and that was about four years ago.  I have never eaten butter 
again and I have maintained my weight for the past four years which I 
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will declare to this very day is because I don't eat butter but I know that 
that doesn't work for everybody.  It was my rule and it was what worked 
for me.  That's kind of my story to this point. 

 
Dr. Glenn: Okay.  So butter was like a gateway food for you. 
 
Kathryn: As in sweet things, as in savory things and it's a very easy one to 

identify.  It's a very easy product to say, does that have butter in it, yes, 
I ask them that one. 

 
Dr. Glenn: Because there aren't eight million different ways to describe butter on a 

label, right? 
 
Kathryn: Yeah, that's right and it's either got butter in it or it doesn't have butter 

in it and it's just very, very easy.  I've never yet in my four years come 
across a situation where everything on the menu or everything on the 
table or everything at the party has butter in it.  There has never been 
that situation.  So that has always been something else that I can 
choose. 

 
Dr. Glenn: I love it.  And that was a couple of years ago now, right? 
 
Kathryn: Yes. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Is this one of those things where you just made the rule and you stuck 

to it? 
 
Kathryn: Yeah, pretty much.  I think maybe right at the very beginning there 

were a couple of moments where I had to actively think about it but 
now I don't.  If I don't know what's in something then I'll always ask and 
it just is natural.  Lots of people will think I'm asking about milk, maybe 
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an allergy, something like that.  And I'm, no, no, it's fine, milk is okay.  
I'll have milk.  I just don't want butter, thanks.  And sometimes people 
look at me like I'm nuts but everybody always knows if there's butter in 
it. 

 
Dr. Glenn: What is it about the way that you run your life or the way that you do 

Never Binge Again that has allowed you to resist a squeal that says, oh 
my god, there's no time for me, I deserve something, I just can't follow 
my rules anymore, when so many people who have five children don't 
do that? 

 
Kathryn: As soon as I set that rule, everybody knew it.  So there wasn't anybody 

that didn't know that.  I was never ashamed of it.  I never explained it.  I 
just said I no longer eat butter and the children have been amazing 
with that.  They make things, they will always try and find a way to not 
have butter.  They'll maybe use vegetable oil or something like that and 
they've been amazing with that because it's really difficult if your 
children cooked something for you and then say, "I'm not going to eat 
that, thanks." 

 
Dr. Glenn: You made sure that it was public and everybody knew. 
 
Kathryn: That's right.  So family, friends, anybody ever who was going to cook 

for me or eat out with me or anything else, everybody knew 
immediately and I found that that's been hugely helpful.  People are 
really respectful of it.  If somebody is cooking a meal for me, then they 
will let me know if there's either butter in it.  Kathryn, I know you're not 
going to eat this because I put butter in it or whatever.  And so I just 
have found that really helpful to have notified everybody including the 
children, which then means that they are conscious of that.  They're 
conscious that I'm not necessarily going to eat everything that they're 
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eating, that it's okay that they eat it and I don't and that there may be 
opportunities for me to eat something else.  I think that was the biggest 
thing for me, was telling everybody. 

 
Dr. Glenn: Nobody wanted to challenge you in any way, say, oh come on, a little is 

not going to hurt you or try to slip it in because they thought it was 
funny or something like that? 

 
Kathryn: No, because I make no apologies for it.  So no, I've never come across 

that because I just say to people I don't eat butter.  It has never ever 
been challenged.  Some people have been interested as to why but 
that's different challenging. 

 
Dr. Glenn: So it sounds like in addition to making sure it was public, it's also a very 

reasonable rule because you're not depriving yourself of everything.  
There are probably some delicious things that you can still eat.  So 
when the pig says, oh come on, you deserve something for yourself, 
you can say don't be silly, there's all these other things that I can have 
for myself.  Just add one magic rule for you that really worked. 

 
Kathryn: Yes, definitely. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Do you have time for yourself? 
 
Kathryn: No.  I've often said that time for myself will involve putting a podcast in 

in my ears and cleaning the bathroom or something because those 
sorts of things are really important.  When you live in a busy house, 
having tidy spaces is actually really important.  And so for me, in some 
ways, having time for myself will be making my home a nice place for 
me to want to be, washing up or whatever.  I have all the washing up 
thoughts and the cleaning the bathroom thoughts. 
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Dr. Glenn: You enjoy your life.  You like your life. 
 
Kathryn: I do.  Yeah, definitely. 
 
Dr. Glenn: So Kathryn, is it that simple that you found a really simple rule which is 

a high enough bar that it protects you from overeating in a way that the 
weight would come back but it's a low enough bar that it's not too 
burdensome, that you can eat all sorts of satisfying and delicious things 
that aren't butter and that you were very public with your children and 
your family about what you were doing so that you wouldn't have the 
conflicts all the time. 

 
Kathryn: Yes.  I do actually believe it's that simple.  For me, it was that simple. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Is there anything else about the way that you do Never Binge Again 

that you'd like people to know?  You could even talk about what you 
see in your clients. 

 
Kathryn: Something that does come up when I'm coaching sometimes is how 

does one rule actually make that much of a difference.  I think it's very 
easy to get the wrong idea and to seem that I have never ever 
overeaten or that I've never had a pig squeal that's gone, why don't you 
eat that?  So never about butter but about other things because I do 
believe that rules don't succeed intelligence and I know what's good 
and bad for me to eat and sometimes I'll still eat the wrong things.  But 
that one rule, it just cuts out so many things that I don't need to worry 
about the other occasion where I may just give in occasionally and I try 
very hard not to do that and I know when I've done it and I go through 
the process of forgiveness and recommitment and I do have occasional 
other rules that I'll put in place if I need to lose a kilo. 
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Dr. Glenn: Okay.  I like the way you put that, that rules don't supersede 

intelligence and just because you're not eating butter, that doesn't 
mean you're going to have five bags of liquorish. 

 
Kathryn: Absolutely. 
 
Dr. Glenn: You manage the rest of your food with either articulated or 

unarticulated guidelines and if any other area rises to the level of a 
problem area then you might instill the rule for a while to fix that.  But 
the one rule really keeps you grounded, if it's your touch point, that's 
your practice, that makes it all work for you. 

 
Kathryn: Yes, absolutely, and it's what keeps the pig caged.  So anything else 

that I eat that I know I shouldn't due to my intelligence and wisdom, 
that's complete conscious pig party and the pig is really still caged, 
that's just me.  I can't even give it over to the pig.  It's just me I guess.  I 
own that and it's okay and sometimes it's actually okay to do that for 
me.  Like you say, that one rule just keeps me grounded and keeps me 
able to keep the pig caged and then nothing else has really ever 
become an issue.   

 
Dr. Glenn: I got it.  I just want to say there are people who need a rule for every 

trouble area in their life, and I was one of those people at different 
periods of time, but the idea is to have the absolutely minimal sets of 
rules that you need so you're maximizing your freedom otherwise and 
then use your native intelligence to stop yourself from eating a whole 
bowling ball or all the things that we like to do. 

 
Kathryn: We can talk about meal planning a little bit if you like because that's 

definitely an issue when you have lots of children because things 
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happen.  For example, you may need to go to the hospital with a child, 
nothing serious but I've got one, just at the moment he's knocked a 
bracket off his braces and that's obviously coming out this week 
because I now have to go and deal with that. 

 
Dr. Glenn: And also children don't always seem to have native intelligence and 

they get hurt. 
 
Kathryn: No.  No, definitely not.  And as it happens, we're going on Christmas 

Eve.  At the middle of the morning, we actually have our big Christmas 
meal on Christmas Eve and so I'm now having to just think about that a 
little bit and think, okay, so I would normally, on Christmas Eve, have a 
late-ish breakfast in order to not binge at my meal time.  That's all 
planned in my head.  That's what I was going to do.  I was going to 
have breakfast at 10:00 and then our meal is about 2:00 in the 
afternoon. 

 
 Now that's obviously been thrown out now because I now have to be at 

orthodontist right at that point that I would have had my healthy 
breakfast, my healthy start to the day.  And so I now I need to just 
readjust that slightly and it's about just saying this is important to me.  
So I have to now readjust my day to meet his needs and also my own 
needs and my needs need to come first to a certain extent in that.  And 
that's okay.  I think that's perfectly okay to say my needs come first 
right at that moment and so I need to come up with a plan in order to 
make sure that I have a healthy breakfast that I don't binge at the big 
meal. 

 
Dr. Glenn: So what will you do? 
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Kathryn: I was planning to eat at 10:00, I will now eat at half past 9:00 and I'll 
have my healthy breakfast at half past 9:00 instead of 10:00 which is 
possibly a little early than I would complete on that day but it's still 
better than waiting until after we come home.  And it's just about being 
flexible and allowing yourself to say this is important.  Just because this 
has happened doesn't mean that I now have to binge.  Very easy, isn't 
it, to fall into that trap? 

 
Dr. Glenn: The pig looks for any excuse like, oh well, too bad, so sad. 
 
Kathryn: Yeah, that's right.  And it doesn't need to be that way.  You can adjust it 

and I think as a mother of five children, it is perfectly acceptable to say, 
I'm the important one here. 

 
Dr. Glenn: I got you. 
 
Kathryn: I would say that to all women, that they are important because without 

you, there are no five children, are there?  So you need to put yourself 
first because your needs are also important and obviously it doesn't 
mean that I don't go to the hospital, although I don't respond to an 
emergency or that I don't get dressed or feed them or whatever.  It's 
just that those basic needs are important to me too and I have to be 
able to meet those. 

 
Dr. Glenn: Is there anything else that you do to manage your life with five children 

that might be helpful to people with lots of kids? 
 
Kathryn: Yes, I guess I do.  The standard things, I read, I have my favorite TV 

shows, actually started with one of them, Friends, and I just take 
moments out of my day.  I also homeschool them all so they are at 
home. 
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Dr. Glenn: Wow. 
 
Kathryn: In some ways, I think that's easier for me because I'm very much in 

control. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Have the kids picked up anything about Never Binge Again?  Do they 

talk about their own inner pigs or food monsters? 
 
Kathryn: Absolutely.  They quite often talk about the pig. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Oh, they do? 
 
Kathryn: Yeah, either my own or theirs.  They're hard to spot mine more than 

they spot their own. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Interesting. 
 
Kathryn: But yeah, they do know about it and they really respect all of it actually.  

I think they find it quite fun.  They are conscious of their own eating, 
perhaps more than they would have been.  I don't intend to turn them 
into obsessive eaters because I think that's as bad as anything and I 
want them to eat naturally and healthily and I think actually they do 
that. 

 
Dr. Glenn: A lot of parents talk to me about what they can do for their kids and I 

tell them that the first best thing you can do is lead by example.  Are 
they picking this up by your example or is there some direct 
instruction?  How do you work it out so that they eat naturally and 
healthily? 
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Kathryn: I don't really direct what they eat.  I obviously cook the evening meal 
and they have what they're given for that one.  It's always difficult to 
meet five people's needs or actually seven people's needs because my 
husband and me as well and we eat quite differently.  So yeah, it can 
be quite tricky and obviously sometimes there are just slight 
adjustments.  So, for example, if we're having spaghetti Bolognese, 
let's go with that for a minute because that's a nice easy one, with 
garlic bread.  So we have two vegetarians in the house, me and one of 
my children are vegetarian and so I will cook a very slightly different 
sauce for us.  I'll then cook the garlic bread, everybody will eat the 
garlic bread except me but otherwise we all eat the same.  And it's not 
terribly difficult to do that once you've started it and once you've got the 
ingredients in the house.  It's just about being prepared really. 

 
Dr. Glenn: Very good.  Is there anything that I should have asked you that I didn't?  

Anything you wanted to talk about that we didn't talk about? 
 
Kathryn: No, I don't think so.  No. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Okay.  For those of you that might recognize Kathryn's voice, probably 

about -- was it four years ago, three years ago?  We did an interview 
where Kathryn said she would never shout at her kids again. 

 
Kathryn: Yes, I can remember that. 
 
Dr. Glenn: How did that work out? 
 
Kathryn: Actually, I'm doing much better and I do sometimes think about that 

one and come back to those.  It's just the same practice again and I'm 
not 100 percent perfect but I'm much better than I was. 
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Dr. Glenn: We want to commit with perfection and forgive ourselves with dignity. 
 
Kathryn: Absolutely. 
 
Dr. Glenn: I will put a note to that and a link to that in the show notes.  Kathryn, 

this has been amazing.  I really appreciate you coming on.  I think this 
was an unusually helpful interview for people that struggle.  Thank you 
so much. 

 
Kathryn: Thank you very much. 
 
Dr. Glenn: Thanks for your time and attention.  If you like to find out more about 

how to fix your food problem fast using our new coaching format that 
includes daily email accountability, a 45-day mastery challenge and live 
support groups four times per week, all completely optional of course, 
you don't have to come four times a week, they're just there if you need 
it, please visit FixYourFoodProblem.com.  If you'd like to walk yourself 
through the coaching process and do it yourself, please visit 
NeverBingeAgainWorkbook.com.  NeverBingeAgainWorkbook.com.  
For live coaching, daily email accountability, four times a week group 
support and a 45-day mastery challenge, please visit 
FixYourFoodProblem.com, or to do it yourself, please visit 
NeverBingeAgainWorkbook.com.  NeverBingeAgainWorkbook.com.  
Thanks. 
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